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Minutes of the Trust Board 
Tuesday 31 March 2009
in the Philip Constable Board Room
	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker 
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey
	Deputy Chief Executive & Medical Director

	
	Mr Richard Eley
	Director of Finance

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Patrick Mitchell
	Acting Chief Operating Officer 

	
	Mr Paul Murphy 
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Geraldine Walters
	Director of Nursing & Patient Involvement

	
	
	

	In attendance:
	Mrs Helen Gordon
	Director of Human Resources

	
	Mr Hugh Gostling
	Deputy Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mrs Laraine Joy
	Secretary to the Trust Board

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp
	Acting Director of Strategic Development

	
	Mr Jean-Pierre Moser
	Director of Communications

	
	Mr Alan Thorne
	Director of Transformation


	Apologies:
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Neal Deans
	Director of Estates & Facilities


There were 21 members of the public and staff present at the meeting.

	
	
	Action

	09.22
	Chair’s Opening Remarks 

The Chair welcomed those present at the meeting.

The Chair reported that Marie Grant was retiring from the Trust that day and that her work at the Trust would be celebrated that evening.  Naaz Coker wished to formally record her personal thanks to Marie Grant and the thanks of the Board for her service to the Trust and wished her well for the future.

The Chair informed the Board that interviews had been held on 27 March for an Associate Non Executive Director to join the Board.  Five people had been interviewed and an offer had been made.  Details of the successful applicant would be circulated to Board members when the appointment has been accepted.
	

	
	
	

	09.23
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.
	

	
	
	

	09.24
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(09)1
The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 27 January 2009.  
The Board Action Plan of matters arising from previous meetings was received by the Board.
	

	
	
	

	09.25
	Chief Executive’s Report – TB(09)21
David Astley reported the appointment of 3 new Divisional Chairs, who would lead the clinical directorates, thus bringing senior management arrangements nearer to delivery of patient care.

Mr Astley reiterated that Marie Grant was retiring after more than 35 years with the NHS and recorded his thanks and those of the Executive Directors for the way she had met challenges since joining the Trust and for her valued input to the operational management of the Trust.

Mr Astley also wished to formally record the Board’s thanks to Chris Streather for his service to the Trust as a physician and as a Medical Director, and congratulated him on his appointment to lead the merged trust planned for South East London.

The refurbished Grosvenor Wing front entrance had re-opened and David Astley thanked the St George’s Hospital Charity for funding the improvement of the patient and staff areas, including an upgraded Medical Records Department.  Concerns had been raised by charitable organisations about access to areas for fundraising activities.  These would be considered in further detail by the executive directors in liaison with representatives from the local charitable organisations.  However, it is important maintain clear access.
The report had also included notification of use of the Trust Seal on two occasions. 

The Board noted the Chief Executive’s report for information.
	

	
	
	

	09.25.1
	Health Care Commission reports:

1.  Birmingham Children’s Hospital NHS Foundation Trust - TB(09)40

2.  Mid Staffordshire NHS Foundation Trust – TB(09)41

The reports had been provided for the Board’s information and it was proposed that the Executive Directors review the full Healthcare Commission reports to identify any lessons that need to be taken on board at St George’s.  
An action plan would be developed and brought back to the Board.  Paul Murphy requested that the Executive additionally reflect on detail of complaints and outcomes.
	G Walters

	
	
	

	09.26
	STRATEGIC ISSUES
	

	
	
	

	09.26.1
	For Decision
	

	
	
	

	09.26.1.1
	Budget Strategy for 2009/10 – TB(09)22
Richard Eley presented the report. The Budget Strategy requires the Trust to:

· Produce a gross Income and Expenditure surplus of £8.8m, but a net surplus of £7m after the IFRS impact of £1.8m,

· Generate a cash surplus of £10m from Income and Expenditure activity to fund the repayment of £8m of the loan, and to provide for the capital programme, (to reduce the loan to £16m),

· Undertake a general capital programme of £21.4m including contributions from third parties, 

· Achieve an improvement in the net working capital position, during the financial year of £4.8m, and a release of cash within working capital of £5.5m; total cash generation is £10.0m

· Target a risk rating of 3 for 2009/10.

The total financial challenge for the Trust is £55m to be met through £30m contribution from additional income and £24.6m cost reductions.  
Graham Hibbert reported that this had been a main area of discussion at the Finance Committee meeting.  Since the last meeting the risks the Trust is facing in achieving its target surplus had significantly increased due to PCTs contributing less than assumed for non-PbR activities.  This acts to increase the already considerable challenge to achieving the targeted 2009/10 result and, at this point in time, the Finance Committee did not have the information to judge if the desired 2009/10 target was achievable.  Further discussions with PCTs and NHS London about funding for non-PbR work will take place.  The Committee hoped that negotiations would provide some relief in filling the gap in the next few days.  Looking forward, it is vital that the commitment of the PCTs to fund services the Trust provides for them is firmed up so that in 2010/11 they reimburse the Trust within the 70/80% range of incurred costs and fully fund the Trust in the following year. 

David Astley confirmed the intention to have early discussion with NHS London.  The Chair hoped that outstanding issues would be resolved and that a firm recommendation would be made to the Board.
Updated Budget Strategy to be recommended to the Board on 26 May.
	R Eley

	
	
	

	09.26.1.2
	Governance and Risk Management Strategy – TB(09)23
Geraldine Walters reported that the Strategy is central to ensuring appropriate systems are in place to demonstrate achievement against the NHSLA risk management standards.  The Strategy ratified by the Board in September 2008 had been updated to include the new Executive Risk Committee and to reflect changes in job titles for some staff.  The Executive Risk Committee reports to the Governance Committee and the new arrangements appeared to be working satisfactorily.
The Board ratified the updated Governance and Risk Management Strategy and Framework.
	

	
	
	

	09.26.1.3
	‘e’ Rostering, Time and Attendance (eRTA) – TB(09)24

The Chair referred to the fact that proposals had been discussed in various areas across the Trust.  
Alan Thorne reported that the report was the result of a long running project, which had been challenged by a number of significant issues.   Staff Side had been consulted and the Staff Side response to the initial report had been circulated to Board members for information.  Executive directors had charged the Transformation Team with responsibility for taking forward proposals, which had also been presented to the Clinical Management Board.  

Sian Weller, Matron, and Anne Palmer, Head of Nursing, presented the benefits and successful outcomes of the project, and Richard Quinton, outlined financial assumptions.
Paul Murphy was supportive of the system, and wondered why consultants would not be included.  Alan Thorne explained that junior doctors would be included as this would aid monitoring compliance with European Working Time Directives, but that a pragmatic decision had been made to exclude consultants as their time would be managed through job plans.  However, when the proposals were discussed at the CMB 2 consultants had expressed a willingness to be included.  Paul Murphy stressed the importance of leaders leading by example and referred to an additional benefit in that it is important to know who is on site for health and safety reasons.  Alan Thorne confirmed the impact for staff management and referred to the amount of time that had been spent checking which staff were in during the heavy snowfall in February.  The non inclusion of Consultants, particularly on the grounds of the benefits in major incident management was noted and Alan Thorne agreed to take views back to CMB for further discussion.
Mike Rappolt asked which Executive Director would be responsible for taking the project forward, as responsibility had changed in the past, and whether there would be adequate HR involvement.  Alan Thorne confirmed that he was the lead Director for the project and that there would be an HR lead in the Transformation Team.
Mike Rappolt referred to the impressive potential savings, and noted that achievement of the savings would be dependent upon the successful implementation of the project and asked whether there would be a form of quality assurance for the project, such as gateway reviews.  Alan Thorne thanked Mr Rappolt for highlighting this and agreed to take the suggestion on board.  Mike Rappolt added that Staff Side will need to be fully involved in the project to ensure full co-operation from all involved.  Alan Thorne had met with members of Staff Side and invited representation for all of the workstreams.
Naaz Coker referred to the obvious benefits of the system that had been identified by nurses who are a key staff group within the Trust, and conflicting comments from the Staff Side that there is little merit in pursing implementation of an electronic system.  Anne Palmer commented that initially she had not been in favour of using a time and attendance system, but having worked with it she had found that it improved the accuracy of information provided to payroll, and useful reports such as annual leave usage.  Alan Thorne added that Staff Side were still not entirely comfortable with the proposals and that the Transformation Team would work closely with them and encourage involvement in the design and implementation stages.

Graham Hibbert was aware of the sensitivities identified during the pilot, and stressed the importance of seeing this as an operational project rather than an IT project.  In addition to savings in administration, implementation should result in rationalisation of shift patterns to enable managers to move staff when required and use them efficiently.  Mr Hibbert also referred to set up costs and Alan Thorne confirmed that full costs would be included in the final business case.  

David Astley commented that the Trust’s workforce enables the delivery of a 24/7 patient service, which will require flexibility.  The Trust needs to be able to demonstrate that it is using its staff efficiently to provide effective care for its patients.
The Board acknowledged receipt of the Staff Side response to the Kingfisher Project Board’s Final Report, dated 21 November 2008, and confirmed the importance of working with Staff Side to implement the proposals in a way that will benefit both staff and patients.

The Chair had been convinced of the benefits of an electronic rostering and time and attendance system by the two nurse managers.  The Board agreed that all staff groups should be included, and Graham Hibbert suggested that the proposed timescale of full implementation by 2011 be reduced as much as possible.
The Board supported the proposed development of a business case and would monitor costs and benefits as they accrue.
	A Thorne

	
	
	

	09.26.1.4
	Plans for Encryption – TB(09)25

Ros Given-Wilson updated the Board on implementation of encryption and associated solutions within the Trust.  All known Trust laptop computers and 22 Computers on Wheels had been encrypted and all new laptops are being encrypted upon receipt.  Consideration had been given to encrypting all Trust PCs, however, it has been decided that access to hard-drives will be restricted so that staff will have to save data on the Trust’s secure network.  1,000 encrypted USB sticks had been distributed via general managers to those staff that require them and an additional 2,000 USB sticks had been procured for further distribution.  Whilst the Trust does not support Apple Mac Computers it is recognised that some staff use these.  For security reasons such computers must not be connected to the Trust network and patient identifiable information must not be stored on them, or any other non-Trust computers.  It is anticipated that a suitable USB stick will be available for Apple Mac users.

There had been concern over the proposed need to fully encrypt CDs that hold PACS images.  This could impact on patient safety and care.  As a result further national guidance was issued in January 2009.  The recommendation is that the Trust adopts a policy to not encrypt PACS CDs that hold data for up to 4 patients.  

The Board approved recommendations that had previously been endorsed by the Clinical Management Board:

· The content and timing of the various components and phases of the encryption project

· Only Trust encrypted USB sticks should be used to transfer person identifiable data, although the preference remains to use secure electronic means e.g. NHSMail.

· That the Trust will continue to not support Apple Mac computers

· That non-supported computers must not be connected to the Trust network.

· Person identifiable data must not be stored on any non-supported devices, (including Apple Macs).

· PACS CDs with 4 or less patients’ data do not need to be encrypted.

The Board noted that electronic transfer of patient data between trusts would be increasingly possible in the future.  A business case for iCLIP would be brought to the Board during the summer and this would include networking with other organisations.
	P Mitchell

	
	
	

	09.26.2
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	09.26.1
	Catering and Cleaning Contracts – TB(09)26
Hugh Gostling reported that Mitie Healthcare Services had been appointed to provide Catering and Cleaning Services to St George’s Healthcare NHS Trust, including the Wolfson Centre for an initial 7 year period, with a possible 3 year extension which would follow a best value review.  The contract which would commence on 1 April 2009 had been awarded following a tendering exercise, and Naaz Coker and Graham Hibbert had provided NED input to the selection board.
The appointment of the Catering and Cleaning Contract to Mitie healthcare Services was noted by the Board.
	

	
	
	

	09.27
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	09.27.1
	For Decision
	

	
	
	

	09.27.1.1
	Standing Orders and Standing Financial Instructions (SFIs) – TB(09)27
Richard Eley referred to the annual review of Standing Orders and SFIs and reported that proposed changes to the SFIs had been agreed with the Audit Committee.
The Board agreed the proposed changes to the SFIs, which related to the following paragraphs:

· Internal Audit 11.1.3 and 11.2

· Permanent Employees 13.4.2

· Budgetary Control and Reporting 13.7

· Authorisation of Tenders 17.8

· In House Services 17.15

· Remuneration 20.1 

· Severances 20.1.2 (d)

· Contracts of Employment 20.5

· Capital Investment 24.1

The Board also agreed that until work on review of the Scheme of Delegation is completed, the SFIs will override the current Scheme of Delegation if there is any confusion between the two.
	

	
	
	

	09.27.1.2
	Healthcare Commission Review of Children’s Hospital Services – TB(09)28
Geraldine Walters reported that the review of Children’s Hospital Services had been carried out by the Healthcare Commission in 2008.  Trusts were asked to provide information about Children’s services and in particular about staff training.  19 indicators had been used.  For the Trust, 7 indications were identified as consistently low performing and 4 had deteriorated.  3 indictors had improved and 5 were judged as consistently high performing.  St George’s has a large paediatric service with a high proportion of specialist trained staff compared with many other hospitals.  For this reason, there is less need to train general staff in the care of children because they are not required to care for children very often without the support of specialist trained paediatric staff.  Thus it had been difficult to respond to some of the indicators in a way that truly reflected the way services are delivered.  Nevertheless, the survey had highlighted the need for more rigorous systems to identify training needs and record training and this had been reflected in the action plan.
Graham Hibbert asked about systems to record staff training.  Geraldine Walters explained that some training is delivered at a departmental level and recorded locally, rather than on a central system.  Helen Gordon explained that whilst it should be possible to record all training on the Electronic Staff Record (ESR) implementation would require a major piece of work and a complex project:  this had been recognised as a cost pressure that could not be funded at present. 
The Board accepted the action plan and requested progress be reported back to the Board.
	GW

	
	
	

	09.27.1.3
	Annual Business Objectives – TB(09)43

Trudi Kemp presented the report.  The Trust’s annual business objectives for 2009/10 had been presented under the headings of the Trust’s six strategic aims, covering performance, quality, regulatory, legal and strategic requirements.  Some additional measures had been identified and others had been extended.  Monitoring outcomes would be reported to the Trust Board each month, through the Performance Scorecard. 

Naaz Coker commented on the good hierarchy of business objectives, which will give the Board a clear guide for monitoring.
The Board approved the annual business objectives for 2009/10.
	

	
	
	

	09.27.2
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	09.27.2.1
	Trust Performance – TB(09)29
Patrick Mitchell highlighted points from the performance scorecard report for February 2009.  On cancelled operations there had been problems in earlier months, and whilst there had been recent improvements, it was likely that this would be the only failed performance target for 2008/09.  There has been an improvement in tracking patients’ experience in maternity services.  Performance against MRSA and C diff infection targets had remained at green.  There continued to be increased attendances in A&E with a record attendance in one day of 370, compared to the average of 270.  Despite a 10% increase in attendances achievement of the 98% target had been maintained.  The Trust continues to work with the PCT to gain a better understanding of A&E activity, which reflects experience in other London A&E departments.  Work is continuing with regard to consultant to consultant referrals, and is now less than 20%.  Research measures are being developed and as more information becomes available a useful picture of trends will emerge.

Naaz Coker commented on the tough background within which staff in A&E had been working.  The Board had supported improvements and the number of consultant staff had increased from 3 to 6.  Patrick Mitchell added that whilst consultant cover had increased it remained low compared to other London teaching hospitals, and nursing cover had not increased.  The Medical Admissions Unit (MAU) was working well with A&E, and the bed management team arrangements had changed to improve the Trust-wide management of emergency pressures.  
Naaz Coker asked if the A&E target is now accepted as a hospital wide responsibility.  Patrick Mitchell had observed that with the new escalation policy and bed management rules the number of escalated problems had reduced, which showed that the target was being taken seriously.  Mike Bailey recognised the work of in-taking physicians led by Daniel Forton and Steve Nussey.  Changed working practices had had an impact on overall performance.  

Mike Rappolt referred to the fact that the Trust was planning to declare compliance with Standards for Better Health standards relating to personal development and mandatory training, whilst the scorecard was showing under achievement against the appraisal rate target.  Trudi Kemp believed that there might be a timing issue, but recognised the need for consistency.
Graham Hibbert referred to the turnover and vacancy rates and sought assurance that workforce strategy metrics would be used to improve recruitment and retention.  Helen Gordon gave assurance that the HR Directorate was working on internal metrics to reflect realistic benchmarks.

The Board noted the report.
	

	
	
	

	09.27.2.2
	Assurance Framework – TB(09)30
Geraldine Walters reported that the Assurance Framework reflected issues in the Performance Scorecard report.
Progress was reported with red risks.  With regard to optimum space in the neonatal unit, options were being considered to address space constraints and funding is identified in the capital programme.  A successful bid for additional funding had been submitted to improve availability of single sex patient accommodation, and £1.6m will enable provision of a modular ward and additional toilet facilities.  Improvements are required by the end of June and will need to be demonstrated.  The risk relating to achievement of the year end financial target had reduced from red to amber.

Other red risks were also highlighted.  Issues relating to staffing in geriatric areas were being addressed through a number of initiatives, and safety issues were being addressed, as reported at the last meeting.  The issues relating to encryption had been covered in an earlier item (minute 09.26.1.4).  Loss of SIFT and Madel funding was being discussed with NHS London in order to mitigate the risk.
Paul Murphy asked if individual areas were considered in detail by CMB or other groups as he felt it would be beneficial to spotlight areas of concern.  Geraldine Walters responded that this is done in a variety of ways.  The Executive Risk Committee looked at divisional risks.  Risks relating to clinical issues are considered by the Patient Safety Committee.  Clinical Directorates also consider local risks.  Thus areas of concern are considered at various levels and it is important to keep dialogue open so that risks are identified and understood.  David Astley added that specific risks are also brought to the attention of the Board, and previous focus had been on issues within the maternity service.  Focus had been given to provision of emergency care by the Urgent Care Review, which included input from other organisations.
Naaz Coker proposed that Paul Murphy identify a specific area for the Board to consider in detail at a future Board Development and Strategy Day.

Graham Hibbert referred to the amber risk relating to income not covering costs, particularly with regard to trauma and stroke services and asked whether the Trust would be reimbursed for all costs associated with developing these areas.  Trudi Kemp responded that financial agreements had yet to be finalised by NHS London, and that when information is available business cases would be brought to the Board.  David Astley confirmed that processes were in place to negotiate set up and transitional costs with the SHA.

The Board received the report which provided assurance that risks are being reviewed and monitored appropriately.
	P Murphy

	
	
	

	09.27.2.3
	Finance Performance Report – TB(09)31
Richard Eley reported that the financial position had improved in February, by £1.6m, with a £0.3m overspend and the out-turn forcast had improved to £1.5m.  There had been a number of non-recurrent measures, of which a key element had been the impact of theatre stock adjustments.  The anticipated impact of the snow at the beginning of February had not materialised, and income had been more favourable than expected in some specialties.  Retrospective funding for investment bids from local commissioners and the deanery had also improved the position.  
The Board received the report and noted the report from the Finance Committee (item 09.27.2.4).
	

	
	
	

	09.27.2.4
	Report from the Finance and Investment Committee – TB(09)32
Graham Hibbert reported from the Finance Committee meeting on 27 March.

The Committee had reviewed the monthly report to the Board for accuracy and completeness and recommended it to the Board.  In particular the Committee had endorsed the actions proposed by the executive in the report, and supported the forecast that baring unforeseen events the Trust should end the year with an I&E position just in excess of the agreed control range. This would be the second year that the Trust had achieved a positive result and the Finance Committee congratulated the executive on this achievement.

The Finance Committee had reviewed the Annual Plan in its current form.  This was reported under item 09.26.1.1. 

The Finance Committee had reviewed two topics:

1) Flow charts of the invoicing and purchasing processes as with the imminent introduction of the Divisional structure, it is important that these processes are made as robust as possible.  The Committee had found the process charts most helpful and discussed the importance of strengthening single point ownership of these processes at Executive Director level.  

2) Plans to progress SLM, SLR and profit centre reporting within the Trust.  The Committee very much supported the direction of travel and would engage more with the detail in the coming year.

The Board noted the review of the Finance and Investment Committee’s activities in 2008/09 activities and plans for 2009/10.  
	

	
	
	

	09.27.2.5
	Director of Nursing’s Report – TB(09)33
The report recommended that MRSA screening would need close monitoring in the coming year as this is a new target.  The key to the success of the maternity services improvement review would be to ensure that the Trust has an accurate view of patient experience and works closely with the PCT in relation to their commissioning plans for maternity services.  Patient Reported Outcome Measures (PROMS) would need to be included in next years performance scorecard as there is a national target associated with the initiative.
The Board received and noted the report.
	

	
	
	

	09.27.2.6
	Medical Director’s Report – TB(09)35
Mike Bailey, and Ros Given-Wilson, expressed thanks to Steven Nussey for his input as interim Medical Director during 2008.

The Board received and noted the Medical Director’s report.
	

	
	
	

	09.27.2.7
	2008 Staff Survey Outcomes – TB(09)43
Helen Gordon reported that NHS national Staff Attitude Survey conducted between October and December 2008 had been published recently. 

The results had been disappointing as they were less favourable than those in 2007.  58% of key findings had put St George’s either in the worst 20% of trusts nationally, or worse than average.  Key negative indicators related to provision of support and opportunities for staff to maintain their health, well-being and safety.  The results provided a snapshot of staff perspectives, and a number of actions were in place to tackle issues identified.  For many indicators the Trust had actually scored similarly or better than last year, however, it appeared that other trusts had demonstrated greater improvement in the past year.
Attention was drawn to the fact that 55% of staff had completed the Mandatory and Statutory Training (MAST) sessions that include health and safety and provision of leadership and management training initiatives were progressing, including a clinical leadership programme.  The main areas of concern related to violence towards staff and the pressures and stresses faced by staff working in a busy and stressful environment.  Further in-depth analysis was taking place.  Occupational Health were looking at workplace injuries and overseeing training in manual handling and needle stick injuries.
A question had been raised by Hazel Ingram about response rates.  A small sample of staff was surveyed and the Healthcare Commission believe that this provided a statistically relevant outcome.  However, consideration would be given to sending the staff survey to all staff in 2009, however, this may be logistically difficult as responses are received and analysed externally.

Naaz Coker agreed that the results of the staff survey had been disappointing;  however, she noted that whilst staff had given responses that might have been associated with working in a busy and stressful environment, the Trust achieved a good score for staff who would be willing to recommend working at St George’s to other people.  Bullying and harassment had been highlighted last year and the Chair asked about work to identify how much of this was real and how much related to work pressure.  Helen Gordon reported that focus groups had not yet been established, however, awareness had been raised through poster campaigns and the Trust had participated in the national bullying in the workplace initiative.  Initial discussions had taken place in the HR directorate and it was anticipated that focus groups would be set up in clinical directorates to identify pressures and areas where staff may feel bullied or harassed;  very few cases were reported by staff.  Graham Hibbert added that workplace bullying must not be tolerated and David Astley confirmed that this is highlighted at the Trust induction programmes.  Staff are encouraged to report bullying and harassment, and a confidential telephone hotline will be set up.
Paul Murphy highlighted the need to regard problems identified in the staff survey as leadership rather than HR issues, and to ensure that managers are held to account.  Mike Rappolt agreed, and added that feedback needs to be gained through the appraisal process and that this should highlight and signal areas of concern.  

The Board formally received the outcomes of the St George’s staff survey and noted work in place to update the action plan and tackle areas of concern. 
	

	
	
	

	09.27.3
	Reports for Information
	

	
	
	

	09.27.3.1
	Report from the Governance Committee – TB(09)34
The report highlighted points from the Governance Committee meeting on 11 February 2009.

The Board noted the report for information.
	

	
	
	

	09.27.3.2
	Report from the Clinical Management Board – TB(09)36
The report highlighted key issues considered at recent CMB meetings and reported that the CMB Terms of Reference had been updated to reflect changes in the Trust’s clinical management structure and inclusion of Divisional Chairs on the membership.

The Board received the report for information.
	

	
	
	

	09.27.3.3
	Report from the Audit Committee – TB(09)37
Minutes of Audit Committee meetings held on 26 November 2008 and 30 January 2009 were provided for the Board’s information.
Mike Rappolt highlighted the following topics from the meeting held on 25 March, as some required Board approval.

An External Audit report had been received on financial management in cardiology, which raised concern about financial and operational management engagement by clinicians in this, the third largest Directorate in the Trust.  The Committee had been concerned that this same issue had been raised at the Finance Committee a year ago. The key issue was to get good clinical leadership to ensure a culture change. The Executive had re-assured the Committee that plans were being finalised to address the issues.  A follow up External Audit in 6 months time will assess whether the situation has changed.

A useful briefing was given on inpatient length of stay. The importance and urgency of this transformation project was emphasised by the potential savings of between £4.8m - £10m, with the release of about 100 beds over 2 years, to enable the Trust to cope with 20% more activity.  The Audit Committee recognised this as a crucial project that should be pursued with urgency and haste.  An Internal Audit review of progress would take place early in 2010.

The following changes in accounting procedures were reviewed and were recommended to the Board:

· Review of accounting assumptions for 2008/09 as prepared under UK GAAP:

1. Extension of balance sheet stock accounting:  theatres consumables; haematology clotting factors; pathology consumables; ward drugs.

2. Fixed assets indexation policy:  a full valuation every five years with an interim valuation in the third year

3. Impairment Review of Bolingbrook Site:  no impairment charge necessary

· International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) review of accounting policies and transactions for restated accounts no later than 4 September 2009:

1. Private Finance Initiative – Atkinson Morley Wing:  unitary charge will be charged in full to the revenue account.

2. Private Finance Initiative Scheme – PACS:  full costs will be charged to revenue account.

3. Leases classified as operation leases under UK GAAP:  leases to be re-classified and accounted on-balance sheet.

4. Managed service contract – Pathology core lab:  equipment fn tracking supplied under contract to be capitalised under IRFS

5. New Catering/Domestic Contract:  the contract will result in capital investment by the Contractor as on-balance sheet under IFRS, with part year effect in 2009/10

· A briefing on changes in IFRS indicated that revision of accounting procedures as above would decrease the Trust’s financial risk rating which is used by Monitor, and will also reduce the Trust’s ability to borrow money.

· In discussion it was noted that the Trust lacked an adequate theatre stock accounting system. The Audit Committee recommends that the executive urgently look at ways to implement such a system.

Within the report on tender waivers, £0.5m had been included for transport costs.  Internal Audit had been asked to review this as the Audit Committee was concerned about the continuing increase in transport costs, outside of the transport contract.

The Audit Committee had reviewed salary overpayments over the past year and had been pleased to see significant improvement with a 50% reduction compared to last year. 
A potential major fraud had been stopped by staff vigilance and intervention by the Counter Fraud Officer.  No further details could be given at present pending Police investigation.  
The Audit Committee also recommended counter fraud training be re-introduced.  Helen Gordon clarified that counter fraud training had not been withdrawn.  A decision had been made that information would be provided in the form of a leaflet at both the corporate induction training courses and at MAST catch up sessions.  Inclusion of items on both programmes would be reviewed and re-prioritised on an annual basis.  In addition the Counter Fraud Officer provides counter fraud training sessions, and she may wish to target high risk areas.
Satisfactory assurance had been received from Internal Audit on the financial ledger, treasury management and cashiering and income and debtors, but only limited assurance over arrangements for debt recovery on non-NHS debt.  Operational changes were being put into place to improve this with the appointment of Credit Control personnel. 
The Board noted the report and approved the recommendations from the Audit Committee relating to accounting procedures.
	

	
	
	

	09.27.3.4
	Report from the Equality and Human Rights Committee – TB(09)38
The report updated the Board on discussion at the Equality and Human Rights Committee on 18 March.
The report was received for information.
	

	
	
	

	09.27.3.5
	Board Register of Interests – TB(09)42
The Board noted the following updates:

Naaz Coker

Member, London South sub-committee, ACCEA (Advisory Committee on Clinical Excellence Awards)
Patron - The Jewish Museum

Vice President - Medact

Trustee - Royal Society of Arts 

Patron - St George’s Kidney Patients’ Association

Council Member - St George’s University of London 

Non Executive Director:  Ethical Property Company

Emma Gilthorpe

Group Director, Industry Policy and Regulation, British Telecom
	

	
	
	

	09.28
	OPERATIONS
	

	
	
	

	09.28.1
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	09.28.1.1
	Care and Environment Progress Report – TB(09)39
Hugh Gostling highlighted the improvements to the Grosvenor Wing main entrance, and the provision of a new Medical Procedures Unit, which is a beneficial new resource for patient care.  In addition the improvements to St James wing stairwell were designed to assist those with visual impairment.
The Board received the progress report of improvements in the Hospital environment.
	

	
	
	

	09.29
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

There was no further business to consider.
	

	
	
	

	09.30
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC
	

	
	
	

	09.30.1
	Two questions had been received from Hazel Ingram.

With regard to  use of the main entrance for charitable fundraising activities and sales, Naaz Coker reported that a small executive group would meet with colleagues from charitable organisations to identify appropriate solutions.

Relating to the staff survey response rate, Ms Ingram confirmed that her question had been answered during the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	09.30.2
	Mike Squires referred to a series of questions he had emailed to Laraine Joy, but that had not been received.
1. Negotiation of tariffs with Wandsworth PCT

Naaz Coker was confident that agreements would be reached without the need to go to formal arbitration.  However, if arbitration is required this would be by NHS London.

2. Staff Side response to Kingfisher report

Confirmation was given that the Staff Side response had been circulated to Board members and included on the Trust website with Board papers for the meeting.

3. Management response to staff working additional hours without payment

Alan Thorne explained that the electronic system would allow managers to proactively manage areas where staff are found to be working excessive hours and to review budgets where this is found to be necessary.

4. 7-year Catering and Cleaning Contract

Hugh Gostling acknowledged that normally such a contract would be for 3 – 5 years;  however, due to the level of investment the Trust is asking the contractor to make a period of less than 7 years would not be appropriate.  A full tender evaluation process had been followed and there had been executive and non executive director input to this.
5. Sterilisation of Hospital Instruments

Mike Bailey confirmed that the sterilisation service at St George’s had been provided in house, but had been managed by Decon Sciences.  Management had now been brought back in-house.  
6. Board Meetings

Naaz Coker noted comments about the size of the agenda and frequency of Board meetings.  The Chair would give further consideration to the content of agendas.
	

	
	
	

	09.30.3
	The following topics were raised by Mark Clark.
1. Annual Staff Survey and Workforce Issues
David Astley confirmed that the Trust regularly looks to peers to identify areas of best practice.  In addition the Chair was in the process of recruiting additional NED representation to strengthen scrutiny of workforce issues and organisational development.
2. Occupational Health Department

David Astley confirmed that funding for relocation of the Occupational Health Department was included in the sum set aside for minor capital projects.  Patrick Mitchell confirmed that detailed work was in progress to facilitate the relocation of the Occupational Health service.
3. Provision of a helipad on the St George’s site

David Astley confirmed that the Trust would wish to have a helipad on site to enhance delivery of a high class emergency care service, however, provision would be dependent upon planning permission and possible restrictions.  Mike Bailey added that the Trust previously had a helipad on site but that this had been temporarily removed with the development of the Atkinson Morley Wing.  The intention had always been to re-provide the facility on site, as the current arrangements were not totally satisfactory.  Hugh Gostling reported initial discussions about the provision of a helipad, and that necessary consultation would form part of the planning permission process at the appropriate time.
	

	
	
	

	09.31
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Trust Board would be held on Tuesday 26 May 2009, at 2.00 pm, in the Philip Constable Board Room.
	


The minutes of the Board meeting held on 31 March 2009 were agreed by the Board on 26 May 2009 and signed by the Chair:
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